ORPINGTON OFFICE

Greytown House, 221-227 High Street, Orpington, Kent BR6 ONZ

DX: Wilkins Kennedy, DX 31605, Orpington T: +44 (0)1689 827505 F: +44 (0)1689 831478

E: orpington@wilkinskennedy.com



The Board of Governors Nexus Education Schools Trust Farnborough Primary School Farnborough Hill Orpington, Kent BR6 7EQ

12 November 2016

Dear Sirs

BUSINESS REPORT

During the audit of the financial statements for the year ended 31 August 2016, we examined and sample tested the accounting systems which the company has established to ensure that the accounting records are accurate and reliable and to ensure that its assets are safeguarded.

We enclose a report which details weaknesses in accounting and internal controls which came to light during the course of the audit.

The report includes explanations of how the weaknesses could affect your business and our recommendations on how to improve the systems.

Our report also includes details of recently released accounting standards and legislation which we would like to bring to your attention.

We would like to take this opportunity to thank you and your staff for the assistance given to us during the course of the review.

If you wish to discuss any of the issues raised in the attached appendix in more detail, please do not hesitate to contact us.

Please note that the report has been prepared for the use of the Governors only.

Yours faithfully

WILKINS KENNEDY LLP

Wille Menody We

Enc





Wilkins Kennedy IIP is a limited liability parties ship registered in England and Wales with registered number CC370220. Registered to carry on audit work in the UK and lineland and regolated for a range of investment business activities by the Institute of Charleted Accountants in England and Welles.

A full list of members is open for impection at the registered office; Bridge House, London Bridge, London SEI 9QIL Was use the word partner to refer to a member o the UP or to an employee of equivalent status.

CONTENTS

- 1. Scope of the audit
- 2. Independence issues
- 3. Compliance with legal and regularity requirements

Audit recommendations:

Appendix 1 - General Information

Appendix 2 - Issues Identified in current year audit

Appendix 3 - Unresolved issues from previous years

Appendix 4 - Resolution of previous year's issues

1. Scope of the audit

Our audit was carried out in accordance with Auditing Standards and with reference to the legal and regulations requirements as detailed in Section 3 of this report. Our audit approach is designed to ensure that our tests are focused in those areas where in our judgement the risk of errors is high, and where the likely impact of such errors would be significant. More specifically, this involved:

- a. Subjecting systems, controls, transactions and balances to substantive testing on a sample basis;
- b. Revising our audit plan for any significant financial matters;
- c. Subjecting the financial statements to detailed analytical review, examining key ratios, trends and other statistics, obtaining and testing explanations for any unusual or unexpected variations;
- d. Reviewing minutes of meetings;
- e. Reviewing statutory financial statements where prepared by the Academy.

It must be appreciated that the matters dealt with in this report arose from the conduct of our normal audit procedures which are designed primarily to enable us to express an opinion on the financial statements of the Academy and do not necessarily involve an examination of all aspects of your internal control procedures. The responsibility for maintaining adequate financial reporting systems and systems of internal control, as well as for the prevention and detection of fraud, irregularities, and other errors, rests with Governors.

For the above reasons, our comments cannot be regarded as a full analysis of all the weaknesses or irregularities in the system of internal control or of all the financial trends or other performance data relevant to the Academy's which might be disclosed by a more detailed review nor, since we are not specifically required to search for fraud, can our audit be relied upon to disclose such matters. However, our audit was planned so that we would have reasonable expectation of detecting material misstatements of the financial statements.

This report has been prepared for the private use of the Governors and its contents may not be disclosed to any third party without our express written consent. We assume no responsibility to any other person.

2. Independence Issues

4 %

On 16 June 2016 we wrote to you identifying our perception of the principal threats to our objectivity and independence in carrying out this audit, along with the safeguards in place to mitigate those threats.

The principal threats and safeguards are repeated below:

Principal threats	Safeguards Implemented (and why they are considered effective)
We are responsible for the preparation of the financial statements in addition to carrying out the audit. The service will not involve initiating transactions. There is a threat that, as a firm, we become perceived as being too closely aligned with the views of management to provide an independent review and/or that members of the audit team could be reviewing their own accounting work.	It is agreed that a senior staff member, will carry out a review of the financial statements. This will mitigate the threat of being too closely aligned with management and ensure that all accounting judgements are impartial and that the service is just one of a technical nature. Please see the below comment with regard to the independent principal review of the audit, which will address the self-review risk, as all audit work will need to be clearly explained.
We are responsible for the preparation of the Corporation Tax Return and the calculation of the associated tax liability in addition to carrying out the audit. However, as directors you remain responsible for both accounts and your Tax Returns. As independent auditors we cannot take any decisions that rightfully belong to management. Accordingly, if there are any decisions relating to the accounts or treatment of items on the Tax Return we will explain your options in layman's terms.	We have extended the cyclical inspection of our completed audit engagements that is performed for quality control purposes to include a random selection of audit engagements where non-audit services have been provided. This independent review will comment on whether the safeguards being implemented by the firm on all audit clients are sufficient to address the threats identified.
However, you must make the ultimate decision. There is nevertheless a threat that, as a firm, we become perceived as being too closely aligned with the views of management to provide an independent review and/or that members of the audit team could be reviewing their own tax work.	The independent review will also comment on whether audit work is being conducted in accordance with relevant standards and will ensure that sufficient audit work has been carried out, regardless of who prepared the original data.
We are responsible for carrying out the role of responsible officer/internal audit. There is a threat that, as a firm, we become perceived as being too closely aligned with the views of management to provide an independent review and/or that members of the audit team could be reviewing their own accounting work.	The role of responsible officer/internal audit will be carried out by a member of staff from a different office of Wilkins Kennedy LLP or from our internal audit team who has no connection with the audit work being carried out.

We consider that the safeguards in place have been sufficient to ensure our independence and objectivity has not compromised during the course of the audit.

3 Compliance with Legal and Regulatory Requirements

In undertaking our work, we reviewed compliance with the following legal and regulatory requirements:

- Relevant Academies Accounts Direction issued by the EFA
- Applicable accounting standards (UK Generally Accepted Accounting Practice)
- Companies Act 2006
- Charities Statement of Recommended Practice (SORP) 2015

No matters came to our attention that suggested any significant breach of these requirements

Appendix 1

General Information

1. VAT – Audit Review
2. Governor review
3. Trusts Governance arrangements
4. Senior Executive Leader and Chief Financial Officer
5. Register of interests
6. Edubase – Notification to DfE
7. Whistleblowing procedure
8. Insurance
9. Staff severance
10. Three year budgets

1. VAT – AUDIT REVIEW

Observation

The academy is currently not VAT registered and is reclaiming VAT via a form 126.

Issue

Our audit does not examine VAT in detail and out audit procedures are not designed to detect immaterial fraud or error. Therefore, we have not reviewed individual streams of income to:

- a. Assess whether the academy is over the VAT registration threshold
- b. Ascertain whether the VAT reclaimed is correct

There are a number of income streams that may be liable to VAT, we have provided some common area below, but please note this is not an exhaustive list:

- Contracts whereby you receive commission or the net of income/costs for items such as uniform. The contract may be worded in such a way that you are actually the primary supplier and not an agent, if this is the case then you may be liable to register and charge VAT on these items.
- 2. The sale of meals to staff is a supply liable to VAT. The VAT treatment of outsourced catering contracts means that an Academy will act as principle in the sale of all meals. The sale of a meal to a member of staff (not a duty meal) will count towards the VAT registration limit
- Certain supplies under salary sacrifice schemes can have a VAT implication either as the amounts count towards the VAT registration limit or VAT on expenses could be restricted.
- 4. Although the majority of income from letting the premises will be exempt depending on the exact nature of the "let" and to whom the let could be "taxable". If additional services are supplied as a separate cost they would be seen as taxable. Any charges for parking would be taxable.

From experience most Academies have some business income and if not VAT registered we would expect there to de some irrecoverable VAT and is the Academy carrying out the appropriate restrictions and checks on the VAT claimed via the VAT 126 form

Recommendation

We recommend that that a separate VAT audit is undertaken if required.

Client Response

Agreed, to be arranged with Wilkins Kennedy

2. GOVERNOR REVIEW

Observation

The board of directors should review the composition and skills of its board on a regular basis to identify any potential gaps. These should be addressed through recruitment of new directors, and/or induction and training of existing directors. This applies for any local governing bodies in an MAT.

Issue

With Academy Trust's looking to expand or evolve as well as secure its financial future, it is important that the Board has all the necessary composite skills to run the Trust efficiently and effectively. The Academy Financial Handbook (AFH) refers to the Governance Handbook which identifies a range of training material to assist the trustee in their role. There are also links to the National Governors Association website in regards to key questions a Board should ask itself in respect of a SAT or a MAT.

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/535870/Academies Financial Handbook 2016 final.pdf

Recommendation

We recommend that the Governors review the composition of the Board and review the guidance provided by the EFA to ensure all Governors understand their role.

Client response

A full Governors review will be completed in January 2017

3. TRUST'S GOVERNANCE ARRANGEMENTS

Observation

The board of trustees <u>MUST</u> provide details of the trust's governance arrangements both in the annual accounts and on its website. This includes the scheme of delegation for governance functions setting out what the board has delegated to its committees and local governing bodies.

Issue

Most academy trusts have included the list of Governors and related interests on their websites however they have not provided detail in relation to scheme of delegation for governance functions.

Most financial statements now have details of this within their governance statement. The Academy needs to ensure a separate statement is included on their website showing the purpose for each committee and how this is relayed to the main Governing Board.

Recommendation

We recommend that the Governors read 1.5.15 of the AFH and ensure they are familiar with the requirements and definition.

Client Response

Noted

4. SENIOR EXECUTIVE LEADER AND CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER

Observation

The Academies Financial Handbook emphasises that all trusts <u>MUST</u> have a senior executive leader who should also be appointed as accounting officer as well as a chief financial officer. These roles must not rotate.

Issue

The individual appointed as senior executive leader must be a fit and suitable person for the role. The accounting officer should be the senior executive leader of the trust. In trusts comprising a single academy this should be the principal. In multi-academy trusts it should be the chief executive or equivalent. The role of accounting officer must not rotate. The appointment of an accounting officer does not remove the responsibility of trustees, both individually and as a board, for the proper conduct and financial operation of the trust. The role of accounting officer includes specific responsibilities for financial matters.

The chief financial officer (CFO) must be appointed by the trust's board, who is the trust's finance director, business manager or equivalent, to lead on financial matters. The CFO should play both a technical and leadership role, including ensuring sound and appropriate financial governance and risk management arrangements are in place, preparing and monitoring of budgets, and ensuring the delivery of annual accounts.

The trust's finance staff **must** be appropriately qualified and/or experienced. Trusts should assess whether the CFO, and others in the trust holding key financial posts, should have a business or accountancy qualification dependent on the risk, scale and complexity of financial operations. Whilst a formal accountancy qualification may often serve as a proxy for the necessary skills, experience and personal qualities required for this role, there is no presumption that there will always be a perfect match. EFA recognises that many CFOs combine their specific financial responsibilities with a range of other support and leadership responsibilities in which the existence of a formal accountancy qualification may be less relevant.

The CFO need not discharge all of their duties personally. The trust may decide that its needs are adequately served by employing staff or contractors with the relevant skills and knowledge at the appropriate time (e.g. when accounts are being prepared).

Recommendation

We recommend that the Governors review and select a suitable person for the senior executive leader and chief financial officer roles.

Client Response

As part of the move to MT status the Directors of the Trust have identified the CEO and CFO and put in place a growth strategy.

5. REGISTER OF INTERESTS

Observation

The guidance within the Academies Financial Handbook on registers of interests has been updated. The register MUST identify any relevant material interests arising from close family relationships between the academy trust's members, trustees or local governors. It MUST also identify relevant material interests arising from close family relationships between those individuals and employees.

Issue

Up until this latest handbook if a related party was included on the payroll it did not require disclosure in either the financial statements or the register of interests on the website. Now if a family member of the Governors or senior leadership team is employed by the academy this must also be disclosed.

Recommendation

We recommend that the Governors ensure the Register of Business interests is up-to-date and published on the academy's website

Client Response

Completed

6. EDUBASE – NOTIFICATION TO DFE

Observation

All academy trusts MUST use Edubase to notify the Department for Education (DfE) of the appointment and vacating of the positions of member, trustee, local governor in a multi-academy trust, chair of trustees, chairs of local governing bodies, accounting officer and chief financial officer

Issue

There are no changes to the requirements but it is important to remember that any such changes must be notified to the DfE within 14 days and failure to do so is a breach of the AFH.

Recommendation

We recommend that the Governors appoint an individual with responsibility for ensuring that the DFE is notified within the 14 day limit.

Client Response

Has been identified as the role of the senior administrator

7. WHISTLEBLOWING PROCEDURE

Observation

Academy Trusts MUST have a whistleblowing procedure

Issue

Previously this has been a recommendation but has been upgraded to a 'MUST'. Whistleblowing Is defined as 'When an employee reports suspected wrongdoing at work and makes a disclosure in the public interest, under the protection of the Public Interest Disclosure Act 1998.'

Recommendation

We recommend that the trust review their whistleblowing policy and the policy is communicated to all staff.

Client Response

Reviewed on an annual basis and a copy given to each member of staff and displayed in the staff rooms.

8. INSURANCE

Observation

The Academies Financial Handbook states that Academy Trusts should consider opting into the risk protection arrangement (RPA) unless commercial insurance provides better value for money

Issue

Insurance funding from the EFA is due to drop to £20 per pupil from September 2016, However some leases or dioceses do not allow for the use of RPA.

Recommendation

We recommend that the Governors should review their insurance cover to ensure it provides value for money and is sufficient for any third party who may have an interest.

Client Response

Moved to RPA as part of last years reviews

9. STAFF SEVERANCE

Observation

Academy trusts MUST satisfy the conditions in the Academies Financial Handbook when considering a staff severance payment.

Issue

When considering making a severance payment, you should review sections 3.7.4 - 3.7.6 of the AFH. You are also reminded that such payments should not be as a reward for failure and that if any payment being proposed is in excess of £50,000 the EFA prior approval MUST be obtained before any binding commitment is offered.

Recommendation

We recommend that the school reviews the guidance mentioned above before agreeing to any severance payments.

Client Response

Noted as good business practice

10. THREE YEAR BUDGET

Observation

The Academy Trust must prepare and monitor financial plans to ensure ongoing financial health up to a minimum of three years in the future.

Issue

The Board of Directors/Governors **must** approve a balanced budget, and any significant changes to that budget, for the three financial years, which can draw on unspent funds bought forward from previous years. The Board must minute their approvals.

EFA's accounting officer is required to provide assurance that the bodies the EFA funds are in sound financial health. For this reason, the academy trust **must** submit to EFA a copy of the annual budget forecast in a form specified by EFA by the date notified.

The Board of Trustees, and any separate committee responsible for finance, must:

- Ensure good financial management and effective internal controls
- Comply with their funding agreement and the Academy Handbook
- Receive and consider information on financial performance at least three times a year, and take appropriate action to ensure ongoing viability.

The Board of Directors/Governors **must** notify the EFA within 14 days if it is formally proposing to set a deficit revenue budget for the current financial year which it is unable to address, after unspent funds from previous years are taken into account.

Recommendation

We recommend that the Directors/Governors review the financial information at least three times a year – ensuring that consideration is given to explanations for fluctuations between budgets and actuals in the current year, but also considering the business plan and budgets for the next three and where possible five years.

Client Response

Already in place and noted as good practice

Appendix 2

Issues Identified in Current year Audit

Medium Risk

- 1) Personnel files
- 2) Recording of cash income

1. PERSONNEL FILES

Observation

A sample of personnel files selected for testing at Worsley Bridge did not contain records of changes in salary. One file selected did not hold a contract of employment.

Issue

If any queries or disputes were to arise with employees, a signed contract would not be readily available to aid the resolution.

Recommendation

We recommend that personnel files are reviewed to ensure that they contain a signed contract of employment in addition to confirmation of the latest salary.

Client response

Noted as good practice and will instigate April 2017 as part of the pay review practice

2. RECORDING OF CASH INCOME

Observation

At Worsley Bridge income is received for educational visits and school journeys. The current process is that for school journeys a record of amounts paid per pupil is kept, however for school journeys a class list is ticked but this is not retained.

It was also noted that there is no record kept of the monies received in respect of charitable collections.

Issue

There is currently no audit trail from the point of sale and cash receipt though to the banking and the posting to FMS. Although income levels are small there is a risk that:

- Monies could be misappropriated
- Staff are nor protected against allegations of misappropriation
- Income levels in the accounts are understated.

Recommendation

We recommend that income is recorded. A reconciliation is carried out to agree the cash to the amounts shown as being received. This amount should be shown separately on the paying in slip so there is a clear audit trail from receipt to bank to accounts system.

Client response

On conversion to the MAT a cash book system to record trip payments was introduced

Appendix 3

Unresolved issues from previous years

- 1. Month End Procedures
- **2.** VAT
- 3. Fixed Assets

1. MONTH END PROCEDURES

Observation

It was noted month end procedures such as reconciling the bank account to the balance per the trial balance had been completed up to 23rd September rather than 31st August due to the bank statements not yet being received.

Issue

At the end of each month, month end procedures for the closing down of the ledgers should be completed. The trial balance should be printed on a monthly basis with the control accounts for debtors and creditors being agreed to the aged listings and the balance per the bank statements should be reconciled to the balance per the trial balance.

This is completed by taking the balance per the bank statement less any un-reconciled transaction (taken from the un-reconciled transactions report) and the balance should agree to the balance per the trial balance. Any differences should then be investigated. This procedure is currently not being completed.

Reconciling bank balances to amounts shown in the accounts system is an easy way to highlight any potential problems within the accounts. FMS produces its own reconciliations, so all that is then needed is for these to be reviewed and any long outstanding entries to be investigated.

Recommendation

We recommend that the trial balance and bank reconciliation be printed off at the end of each month and reviewed to ensure agreed. Any differences should be investigated to ensure there are no incorrect postings.

The balance per the trial balance should be reconciled to the amounts per the bank statement which should be obtained online.

We also recommend the trial balance being agreed to the control accounts

Client response 2014

Noted as good practice Presently delayed by receipt of bank statement This will be improved when the school moves to online banking in 2015

Action taken 2015

None due to a delay in moving to online banking.

Client response 2015

End of month procedures inproved due to online banking being practised.

Action taken 2016

Bank is still being reconciled to the last day on the paper statements received regardless of having online banking facility. The school funds are also not reconciled to the month end date.

Client response 2016

After discussions with the audit committee, month end procedures will be completed using online statements, ensuring reconciliation to the last day of the month.

2. VAT

Observation

It was noted as part of our audit work that the VAT debtor on the trial balance did not agree to the outstanding VAT 126 claims. The difference being £1,559.

Issue

Differences between the VAT 126 claim and the trial balance may lead to the academy over or under claiming on the VAT 126 return.

Recommendation

We recommend that when the VAT 126 claim is processed it is reconciled back to the accounts and then the period it relates to is closed to ensure additional VAT is not added to the period.

Client response

Noted as good practice

Action taken in 2016

Differences between the VAT 126 claim and the trial balance noted on both schools as a result of September postings.

Client response

As noted in month end procedures, the reconciliation will be adjusted by using online statements with the last day of the month date rather than paper statements.

3. FIXED ASSETS

Observation

A fixed asset register should be maintained by the Academy which agrees back to the accounting system and includes the opening position of fixed asset and all additions in the year.

Issue

The Governors are responsible for safeguarding the assets of the academy. As stated in the Academies Financial Handbook it is expected that a fixed asset register is held to record all significant equipment and capital items.

Due to the nature of the academy's activity and the number of people who have access to building and assets, the opportunity for persons to misappropriate assets is high. The academy has no means to control all the assets owned unless there is a comprehensive list of all items that agrees to the value shown in the accounts.

Fixed asset registers can also be used in the event of an insurance claim if property and fixtures have been destroyed by fire.

Additionally, this year it is possible that assets have been depreciated more than their costs, due to the fact that a proper register has not been kept.

Recommendation

We recommend that any new assets purchased from now on are entered onto a register, perhaps on excel until the new system is in place. A fixed asset register will gradually be built up over the future years.

Client response

Noted and will action with immediate effect.

Action taken in 2016

A fixed asset register has not been put in place.

Client response

Fixed asset register to be updated in accordance with advice.

Appendix 4

Resolution of previous year's issues

- 1. Insurance value of property
- 2. Opening balance adjustments

1. INSURANCE VALUE OF PROPERTY

Observation

It was noted during our audit that the insurance value of the property is less that the EFA valuation of the property.

Issue

A term of your lease agreement for the property is to keep it adequately insured.

In addition should anything happen to the property being under insured would prevent you rebuilding to the same standard.

Recommendation

We recommend that you review the current level of insurance for the property to ensure that it is adequate.

Client response

The matter was discussed

Action taken 2016

Both schools have signed up to the RPA insurance policy which does not state the value of the buildings insured.

ISSUE RESOLVED

2. OPENING BALANCE ADJUSTMENTS

Observation

Some of the adjustments from the 31 August 2014 accounts had not been accurately recorded within the accounts system.

Issue

Some of the opening balances provided were not entered into the system and had to be manually adjusted as part of the audit. This may have meant that key balances were missing from management reports provided to the Governors.

Recommendation

We recommend that a member of staff from Wilkins Kennedy visit the Academy to assist in inputting the opening balances once the financial statements have been agreed. This will ensure the closing balances agree to the accounts.

Client response

Discussed with Wilkins Kennedy and agreed - visit to be arranged.

Action taken 2016

Wilkins Kennedy assisted to put through the adjustments

ISSUE RESOLVED